Weekly ReCAP for January 6, 2017
____________________________________

 Next CPC meeting on January 9, 2017, 1:30 p.m., Main Library, San Andreas, Cheesbrough Room.
___________________________________
January 10, BOS meeting, 9:00 a.m., Government Center 

Link to agenda:

https://calaverascountyca.iqm2.com//Citizens/detail_meeting.aspx?ID=2009 ____________________________________

	Manzanita Writers Press 
	
	

	Manzanita Writers Press seeks stories, essays, poems, memoir, photography and art for the new anthology, Out of the Fire, based on reflective and inspiring material stemming from the Butte Fire and its aftermath. Powerful and thoughtful, these submissions need not be from professional writers or artists. MWP invites everyone to participate. 

There will be a print collection in color, an eBook, a blog...live and ongoing...and a web book online collecting these stories into a permanent historical record. The nonprofit arts organization published the chapbook Pieces Vignettes, and will produce a publication in several forms to include more public expression of the continuing healing process. 

Send submissions to manzapress.com. View the submission requirements link and description of the project. If you would like to contribute, have questions, or would like to help support the publication via assisting as a sponsor, or all of these, please contact us. We invite community assistance and will rely on generous donors and grants to assist in this project. 

The healing continues through dialog and sharing of our experiences, each one unique and powerful in its own right.



____________________________________Fyi, here is Dana Nichols' Dec. 21st Inside View interview with Supervisor Dennis Mills (link below)--Q&A--some clues into Mills' knowledge and priorities. A LOT about water, and many other subjects (except cannabis).
 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=H72OhPGRwcg
(Thank you, Colleen.)

____________________________________

Utica Power and Water Authority GM to speak Jan. 8 in Angels Camp 

Enterprise report / Jan 2, 2017
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Topic is the history of flumes, reservoirs and power generation
Utica Power and Water Authority General Manager Michael Minkler will offer a lecture on the utility’s history at 1:30 p.m. Sunday in the Carriage House at the Angels Camp Museum, 753 S. Main St., Angels Camp.

The authority provides water to Angels Camp and Murphys. It is known for the very visible flume it operates next to Murphys Grade Road.

Utica Water and Power Authority has its origins in the Gold Rush. Miners created a system of reservoirs, ditches and flumes to bring snow runoff from the high country down to the gold mines. At the dawn of the hydroelectric age in the early 1900s, powerhouses were built in Murphys and Angels Camp utilizing the water to deliver the first electricity to area residents and to the Utica Mine.

Pacific Gas and Electric Co. ultimately acquired the system and owned it until 1995 when Angels Camp, the Union Public Utility District and the Calaveras County Water District formed the power authority to purchase all water rights, facilities and infrastructure related to the water system and the two powerhouses. The authority has owned and operated the system since then and its water system remains the sole source of water for communities and irrigators from Murphys to Angels Camp.

Minkler was UWPA’s general counsel from July 2013 until November 2015, at which point he was appointed interim general manager. He was appointed general manager in February of 2016. He and his wife Nancy established a law office in Arnold after moving to the area in 2013.

Admission to the talk is free for museum members and $10 for nonmembers.

Information: angelscamp.gov/museum.
____________________________________
Manuel Lopez begins interim CAO post 

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / Jan 2, 2017
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Manuel Lopez on Tuesday begins what he hopes will be a brief stint of no more than six months leading Calaveras County government. He says his most important task as the interim county administrative officer will be to find a permanent CAO who will stay for at least five years.

“I was CAO at San Joaquin County for 11 years and when I retired, I was still learning on the job,” he said last week. “It’s a tough position at any county and Calaveras has plenty of challenges that will keep the new CAO very busy. He or she needs to stay around long enough to make a difference.”

Recent history makes it appear that the odds are against him. As of Tuesday, Calaveras County will have had seven different CAOs and interim CAOs in the past decade. The last one to survive five years was Tom Mitchell, who served from 2002 to 2007.

Lopez, 70, takes over for retiring CAO Shirley Ryan, who rose from the county government ranks to serve for almost two years from Jan. 24, 2015, to December 2016.

Lopez was administrator at San Joaquin County for 11 years, and worked 32 years for that county before retiring in 2013. Lopez will head nearly 40 Calaveras County departments while a search is underway for Ryan’s permanent replacement.

He will manage the county’s $158 million 2016-2017 budget. The county expects revenues of $134 million and intends to make up the $24-million shortfall by drawing down savings. Leaders decided to spend from savings, in part, so that several departments – including the Sheriff’s Office – could hire needed staff.

In his last year of service at San Joaquin County, Lopez was responsible for a $1.26 billion budget. His employment contract with Calaveras County includes a monthly payment of $14,932, plus a $500-per-month automobile allowance. He will not receive paid time off or vacation time.

Brent Harrington of Arnold served as CAO for 12 years, from 1988 until 2001, and remains the only one to hold the position for more than five years during the past 28 years.

“That’s going to be a hard task to fulfill,” he said of Lopez’ goal to find a long-lasting CAO. Harrington cited a “dispirited staff with no esprit de corps who tell me that many are walking the halls shaking their heads and saying ‘I don’t want to be here,’” Add to that a list of responsibilities facing government leadership that would tax even a wealthy county, let alone one the poorest in the state.

“I think Calaveras County government is more dysfunctional than at any time in the past 30 years. A least that’s my observation in the last year,” he said. “But I’m very happy that Manuel was selected. He’s respected by CAOs throughout the state.”

And the county will enter 2017 following one of the most unsettling periods in its recent history. Economic doldrums beset the county since before the Great Recession and stagnant revenues continue to squeeze the county’s ability to provide services.

In the past two years, the board of supervisors was faced with leading the county out of the physical destruction and psychological upheaval of the Butte Fire. There has been a bitter dispute over a proposed asphalt batch plant. Drought and climate change stress have killed more than 700,000 trees, with more deaths predicted. And the legal commercial cannabis industry has become a substantial part of the county’s economy of the county despite misgivings by many residents.

Both Lopez and Harrington agree that in their memory, no California county has entered a new term with four new supervisors.

“I’ve never had more than two turnovers. That’s a huge turnover for any board,” said Harrington. He said boards of supervisors are responsible for “hundreds of millions of dollars and people’s lives.”

“When you don’t have people with experience in this, that is really scary,” he added.

“Yes, it’s a fresh board,” said Lopez. “I don’t believe that’s ever happened in California. It’s going to be interesting.”

He said bringing in a hugely qualified permanent CAO is his first obligation to the board and in the meantime, “I can only do what the board of supervisors directs me to do.”

Lopez said that the first of the year is about the time when most counties begin to put their annual budget together and he wants to leave the new CAO with a good head start on the 2017-2018 budget.

“I don’t think I can make the county more money but perhaps I can apply what I’ve learned over the years and find ways to reduce costs, to save money,” he said.

He said attracting the candidates he wants for the CAO spot will be challenging, given that Calaveras is surrounded by counties with better pay and benefits. “It’s going to be tough,” he said.

Harrington advised the new board members to recognize that they don’t have all the answers and their job will be much easier if they rely on the knowledge and wisdom of a good CAO.

Chronology of Calaveras County administrative officers

Eight different people have held the top administrative post in Calaveras County government since 1988. One of them – Brent Harrington – served on two separate occasions. Seven different people have served in the past decade.

Manuel Lopez
Interim assignment, starts Tuesday. Lopez brings more than 30 years experience as an administrator and executive with San Joaquin County, including 11 years as CAO. He plans to find a permanent CAO who will last for more than five years.

Shirley Ryan
Two years – Served from Jan. 24, 2015, to Jan. 3, 2016

Was interim CAO from October 2014 until confirmed as CAO. Was assistant CAO under Lori Norton.

Lori Norton
17 months – Served from May 2013 until October 2014.

John Blacklock
Less than six months – Served as interim CAO from January 2013 until May 2013, when Norton began. Was former CAO of Butte County.

Jeanne Boyce
Three years – Served from January 2010 to December 2012. Was head of the county’s Health Services agency for 10 years. Served as an interim CAO for a few months beginning Nov. 23, 2009.

Bob Lawton
Two years – Was CAO from January 2008 until Jan. 11, 2010. Announced his resignation in October 2009.

Brent Harrington
Three months – This former CAO served an interim CAO after the departure of Tom Mitchell from Oct. 1, 2007

Tom Mitchell
Five years – Served as CAO from Oct. 7, 2002, until his resignation in September 2007. He left to take a job with Mendocino County.

Brent Harrington
12 years – Served from 1988 until April 2001. The CAO spot remained vacant after Harrington left while the board sought a new CAO in Tom Mitchell. Harrington was planning director before becoming CAO.
____________________________________

Proposition 64 allows personal recreational cannabis cultivation 

Angels Camp, Calaveras County officials likely to review zoning options

By Dana M. Nichols dana@calaverasenterprise.com / Jan 2, 2017
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While the public debate over commercial cannabis farms has grabbed most of the attention in the past year in Calaveras County, it appears likely that elected leaders this year may be soon considering small personal grows as well.

That’s because California’s Proposition 64, the Adult Use of Marijuana Act, either conflicts with local rules or allows personal cannabis cultivation in ways not currently addressed by city and county codes.

The conflict may be the most stark in Angels Camp. The Angels Camp City Council last year adopted a ban on all cannabis cultivation within city limits.

Proposition 64, however, states that “no city, county, or city and county may completely prohibit” residents from growing cannabis either inside their homes or inside fully enclosed and secure accessory structures. Proposition 64 does allow local governments to adopt “reasonable regulations” for personal cannabis growing sites or to ban outdoor grows.

Angels Camp City Attorney Derek Cole was away from his office on Friday and did not respond to an email asking whether city officials plan to address the new state law allowing personal marijuana cultivation.

Calaveras County’s elected leaders, meanwhile, in May adopted a temporary urgency ordinance regulating medical cannabis cultivation. Although the ordinance was mainly aimed at stopping a land rush by commercial growers, it also set rules for those growing medical cannabis for personal use or the care of others.

Among other things, the urgency ordinance requires personal use and caregiver medical growers to obtain county permits. Those growers must pay fees of $100 for personal grows and $200 for caregiver grows. Code enforcers will inspect the grow sites to look for compliance with a variety of rules, including being set back 30 feet from property lines, providing secure access and fences or other measures to prevent trespassers.

Under the urgency ordinance, the sheriff can reject the personal grower applications if he determines the applicants have felony or misdemeanor convictions. The planning director can reject an application if the would-be personal grower “has a history of local sanctions, fines or penalties for violations of local ordinances,” according to the ordinance.

Now that Proposition 64 is the law, however, individuals could decide not to go through the hassle of applying for a personal medical marijuana cultivation permit and instead grow recreational marijuana.

So, for the moment, personal recreational marijuana cultivation in Calaveras County is less restricted than medical cannabis cultivation.

“Yes, the incoming Board (of Supervisors) will need to address recreational cultivation. The current urgency ordinance only addresses medical,” Calaveras County Counsel Megan Stedtfeld wrote in an email.

There are differences between what Proposition 64 allows for personal cannabis growing sites and what is allowed under the county’s medical marijuana urgency ordinance. Most notably, the urgency ordinance restricts the size of the gardens by square footage, a maximum of 100 square feet for personal grows and 200 square feet for caregiver grows.

The Adult Use of Marijuana Act, in contrast, allows individuals to grow up to six plants but sets no specific limit on how many square feet of canopy those six plants are allowed to have.

Proposition 64 also appears to conflict with the proposed personal grow site limitations in a ballot measure that Calaveras County voters may consider a few months from now. The initiative from the Committee to Ban Commercial Cultivation in Calaveras County would restrict personal growers to three plants. The measure would also prohibit people from growing marijuana inside residences and require that it be grown only in separate, detached structures on parcels that also have residences.

Bill McManus, one of the proponents of the commercial cannabis ban petition, said, “We don’t see Proposition 64 interfering with the initiative at all.”

McManus noted that the new state law allows local governments to ban outdoor cultivation. He said he was unsure what effect, if any, the state law might have on the number of plants people are allowed to grow in the event that county voters adopt the local measure.

The proposed ballot measure contains a severability clause intended to allow the rest of the initiative to remain valid even if a court finds part of it to violate state or federal law.

Meanwhile, some local jurisdictions have already addressed Proposition 64. The city council in Indian Wells in Southern California on Dec. 15 adopted an ordinance that requires residents to apply to the city for permits to grow cannabis indoors. The ordinance requires applicants to submit fingerprints for background checks. People will be rejected if they have convictions for the possession, sale or cultivation of a controlled substance in the past five years or if they have pending code enforcement violations or owe the city any payments.

The Northern California branch of the National Organization for the Reform of Marijuana Laws is advocating for local governments to take a less intrusive approach. A draft local ordinance NORML prepared would allow cultivation without permits but would allow local jurisdictions to set restrictions on the zones where the various types of cultivation (outdoor, greenhouse and indoor) are allowed as well as set standards for the cultivation.

The draft ordinance from NORML, for example, proposes requiring that greenhouses have ventilation systems to eliminate odors, locking doors, working security systems and that they shall meet all codes including having permitted plumbing and electrical systems.
____________________________________
http://www.uniondemocrat.com/localnews/4953293-151/county-bans-commercial-marijuana-activity-for-now?referrer=carousel6
County bans commercial marijuana activity, for now 

By Alex MacLean, The Union Democrat

Published Jan 3, 2017 at 09:19PM

Those looking forward to growing marijuana for commercial reasons or opening up a store to sell it in Tuolumne County may want to hold off a little bit before setting up their business plans. 

At its first meeting of 2017 on Tuesday, the Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors unanimously passed an ordinance expressly banning commercial activity related to marijuana, including cultivation and retail sales. 

“The express ban would not alter the current state of the law in Tuolumne County, but will provide clarity for the public, state agencies and county staff,” said Deputy County Counsel Carlyn Drivdahl. 

The ban will remain in place until a board-appointed working group can develop regulations on commercial-marijuana activity that would be acceptable to the board, Drivdahl said. 

However, the ban does not apply to an ordinance passed by the board last year allowing residents in the unincorporated area with a valid medical-marijuana prescription to grow a certain number of plants for personal, medicinal use. 

The ban also doesn’t prohibit adults 21 and older from growing up to six plants inside their residence or from possessing, obtaining or giving away up to an ounce of marijuana for personal, recreational use as approved by California voters through a Nov. 8 ballot initiative known as the Adult Use of Marijuana Act, or AUMA. 

Under the AUMA, local jurisdictions can choose to ban or enact their own regulations on commercial marijuana activity that are as strict or stricter than the the state’s. 

The state is not required to begin issuing licenses for commercial growing operations or retail stores that would sell recreational marijuana until Jan. 1, 2018, giving the county and its working group some time to sort out the regulations. 

Pro-regulation advocates at Tuesday’s meeting described their tepid support for the ban as a concession to help bring the sides together and come up with a mutually agreeable regulatory framework for marijuana businesses. 

Others who spoke against the ban said it could put local marijuana farmers at a disadvantage because the law allows priority licensing for those who have their affairs in order and demonstrated compliance with the law ahead of the deadline. 

“I’d really like to see the ad-hoc committee or working group get together soon because farmers will miss priority licensing if we don’t get approved,” said Groveland resident Jesse Kraft, who hopes to start a small marijuana farm in the county. “We’d like to operate a very compliant, forthcoming, transparent business.” 

The board told pro-marijuana advocates last February that a working group would be formed to look at more comprehensive regulations. However, the group has yet to meet. 

District 3 Supervisor Evan Royce, who pushed for allowing medical users to grow a limited 

number of plants rather than banning all cultivation, said the reason the group never met is because the county was waiting to see the results from the Nov. 8 election. 

District 1 Supervisor Sherri Brennan, who will lead the working group with Royce, thanked those in attendance for the “well thought-out manner” in which they’ve approached the issue, as well as their patience. 

“I know Supervisor Royce and I are prepared now to really dig in,” Brennan said. “We’ll be front and center as we made a commitment to do once we knew the elections results.” 

Some who spoke at Tuesday’s meeting also made suggestions for the county to consider as it goes through the process of coming up with local regulations. 

Sara Herrin, of Tuolumne, advocated for the county to keep medical-marijuana patients in mind when coming up with new regulations. She also advocated for allowing outdoor cultivation because some medical users can’t grow indoors for various reasons, such as federal housing rules or an unapproving landlord. 

“I think this county is big enough to handle some outdoor grows, especially if it’s not commercial,” Herrin said. 

Herrin was one of four who were arrested on felony drug charges in May 2011 for operating a medical-marijuana dispensary in East Sonora. Their cases were dismissed nearly two years later by the Tuolumne County District Attorney’s Office due to changes in state law that hampered the prosecution. 

The group said during an interview in January 2014 that fighting the charges cost about $50,000, most of which was paid by loans except for about $10,000 from former patients. The Tuolumne County Sheriff’s Office later had to return most of the items seized during the raid on their dispensary, including four pounds of years-old pot and about $12,000. 

Cases against five others arrested on the same day at two other dispensaries in the county were also dismissed, though some had already served time in jail after initially pleading guilty. 

Since the arrests, however, storefront medical-marijuana dispensaries have been banned by both the board and Sonora City Council. 

Theresa Blackwood, who recently worked at a medical-marijuana dispensary in Stanislaus County, said they accumulated about 5,000 patients over the past six months and at least 800 hailed from Tuolumne County. 

Blackwood said she’s heard of medical-marijuana users in the county also going to dispensaries in Stockton and Calaveras County. 

“People go a long way to get their medication now and they pay a lot of tax money,” Blackwood said to the board Tuesday. “It would be nice if we brought that home.” 

Kira Tucker, director of Tuolumne Cannabis Advocates, provided the board with a detailed proposal of a multi-phase process that’s intended to prevent the situation from getting out of hand while allowing the industry to grow. 

Part of Tucker’s proposal would allow up to three dispensaries to operate in the county within certain restricted zoning areas. 

Tucker also said it was imperative for the county to begin rolling out a local licensing process as soon as possible so that local people can be in the running for state licensing in 2018. 
Earlier at Tuesday’s meeting, Tuolumne County Superior Court Presiding Judge Donald Segerstrom swore in Brennan, District 5 Supervisor Karl Rodefer and District 4 Supervisor John Gray, who were each re-elected in November to serve another four years. 

The board also elected Brennan to serve as chairwoman and District 2 Supervisor Randy Hanvelt as vice-chairman for 2017. 
(Thank you, Lew.)
______________________________________________________________________________

Three new Calaveras County supervisors take the oath of office 

Mood is giddy, optimistic for standing-room-only crowd

By Dana M. Nichols dana@calasenterprise.com  / Jan 3, 2017
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The mood was giddy on Tuesday for a standing-room-only crowd gathered at the Calaveras County government center to witness three men raise their right hands and take the oath that begins their service as county supervisors.

Before the ceremony, Calaveras County Clerk Recorder Rebecca Turner thanked Dennis Mills, Jack Garmendi and Gary Tofanelli “for having the courage to take on a position of leadership.”

That provoked cheers, applause and some good-natured laughter from the audience in the Board of Supervisors chambers.

The relatively upbeat mood in the room stands in contrast to the often solemn, sometimes bitterly contentious public discussions that have taken place in the chamber in recent years. As everyone in the room knows, the previous board faced a series of decisions on contentious matters including budget cuts, a proposed asphalt plant and how to regulate the marijuana industry.

The turbulent times seem to have accelerated the rate of turnover in county leadership. As recently as five years ago, there were several supervisors on the board who had served for decades. Since then, Calaveras County voters have not elected anyone to more than one consecutive term.

Now, Tofanelli, who previously served a four-year term after being elected in 2008, will be the only member of the board to have previously served a four-year term. Second in experience is Supervisor Michael Oliveira of District 3, who has completed two years of service.

Two members of the board that served the past two years decided not to run again. Another lost his re-election bid and a fourth, Steve Kearney of District 5, was recalled halfway through his first term. Clyde Clapp, Kearney’s replacement, had already been sworn in to office once the election was certified.

Mills represents District 4, which was previously represented by Debbie Ponte. Ponte did not seek another term and Mills won the seat in June’s primary election.

Garamendi represents District 2. He was the only candidate who filed for that seat and won without having to appear on the ballot. District 2 was previously represented by Chris Wright, who decided not to seek a second term. Former Supervisor Steve Wilensky, who represented District 2 for two terms before Wright, was present to witness Garamendi take the oath.

Gary Tofanelli represents District 1. He defeated Supervisor Cliff Edson, the same person who had defeated him four years earlier.

There has also been turnover in the county’s top administrative post. County Administrative Officer Shirley Ryan retired in December after serving in that post for two years. Interim CAO Manuel Lopez, a former San Joaquin County CAO, was on hand for the swearing ceremony.

Clearly, many in the room on Tuesday hope better times are ahead and that the change in county leadership will facilitate improvements.

Mills, speaking moments after being sworn in, addressed that hope. He said that with four out of five new members on the Board of Supervisors and with a new interim CAO, leaders won’t be able to say “we’ve always done it this way.”

“As you know, there is a wonderful new opportunity for our county,” Mills said of the situation.

______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras supervisors sworn in 

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031 

Published Jan 3, 2017 at 09:27PM 

Optimism and hope filled the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors Chambers Tuesday as residents filled every available seat and some found a spot on the wall to lean against before three new representatives of the county’s primary legislative board were sworn in. 

The event began at 11 a.m. and lasted about five minutes. By the end, Jack Garamendi, Dennis Mills and Gary Tofanelli were sworn in as representatives of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors. 

The event finalized a board that will see 80 percent new representation by the time the first meeting rolls around on Jan. 10. Rebecca Turner, registrar of voters, said she has not heard a jurisdiction with more change at a local level throughout the entire state of California. 

Turner said the attendance Tuesday did not make for the largest turnout ever for an oath-of-office event. She said an event in 2010 was larger. They had to swear in various officials such as the county assessor and auditor among other officials in addition to the supervisors. 

“We had to rent a room at Calworks,” said Turner of the event. 

Jack Cox, of the Lake Tulloch Alliance, was among those in attendance Tuesday. He said he was hopeful for the next wave of elected supervisors. He was one of the many who attended to support Mills. 

A bulk of housekeeping items such as committee assignments, the meeting schedule and representatives as chair and vice chair of the board will likely be addressed at the first meeting of the year next week. 

District 1 

Four years ago Tofanelli lost to Cliff Edson in a close battle for the District 1 seat on the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors. He defeated Edson during a runoff in November. 

He said he had no intention of returning to the board initially. In the years following his defeat, he focused efforts on his steel business in Stockton. He decided to run again last year after enough persistence from those around him. 

“I had a discussion with my wife to go through the primary to see if we get through,” he said. “I had the most votes in the primary and that fueled the drive to the November (runoff).” 

Tofanelli returns to the board as one of the more seasoned representatives. Only Michael Oliveira, midway through his term as a board member for District 3, has more than a few weeks experience as a supervisor. Tofanelli said it will not be his job to steer the board. 

“My job as an elderly statesman will be to give advice if needed,” Tofanelli said. 

This will be Tofanelli’s second term as a member of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors. 

District 2 

Shortly after taking the oath, Chris Wright, the previous supervisor of District 2, approached Garamendi, the newly sworn-in representative, and exchanged pleasantries in a private conversation. 

Garamendi, whose district includes much of the Butte Fire burn area, said the two met at least every other week leading up to the end of the year. He said he’d ask Wright questions about the job. 

“The transition with Chris has been great,” Garamendi said. 

Wright announced in August 2015 he would not return. It was clear even before the June California Presidential Primary election Garamendi would succeed Wright in District 2. Garamendi ran unopposed. Much of the time since the last June’s election has been focused on learning the job, he said. 

“I’ve been talking to people in the district,” Garamendi said. “I’ve also with other past supervisors.” 

Jack Garamendi is the son of Congressman John Garamendi. He’s a fifth generation Calaveras County resident. He graduated from the University of California, Berkeley, in 1993 and earned a masters in business administration from California State University, Hayward in 2000. 

This will be his first term as a representative of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors. 

District 4 

Shortly after taking the oath, Turner asked if any of the new supervisors had anything to say to those in attendance. After brief comments from the two supervisors before him, Mills, who will represent District 4, took his turn. 

“ … That’s the way we’ve always done it, (stigma) won’t continue,” he said. 

After the ceremony when asked what he meant, Mills said while meeting with county staff during preparations for his current role, it was a remark he would hear often. 

“I come from a background of corporate turnarounds,” Mills said. “Is the process working? It is about looking at it in a different way.” 

Mills won the seat during the June California Presidential Primary after won a majority of votes against Sherri Smith and Ann Radford. He most recently served as a director for the Calaveras County Water District. He relinquished his responsibilities with CCWD to join the board of supervisors. 

This will be his first term on the board. 

______________________________________________________________________________
Yosemite Faces Possible Closure Amid Rain, Possible Flooding

01/04/2017 3:42 pm PST 

Sabrina Biehl, MML News Reporter 

Yosemite, CA — Yosemite National Park expects so much rain, snow and possible flooding over the next several days and into the weekend park officials say they may close the whole park.

Citing visitor and employee safety amid predictions for significant rainfall in Yosemite Valley that put the Merced river well above flood stage, park officials say that people planning trips to the park, beginning tomorrow, Thursday January 5, 2017, should make alternate plans as the park may close.

A Yosemite area forecast is in our weather section here. 
Yosemite National Park officials continue to monitor the weather forecast and will make decisions in the next day or two based on the forecast, and the ability of the park to safely accommodate visitors and employees.

The park was previously reported closed in 2010 due to snow, ice and fallen trees that closed Highways 41 and 120 and Hwy 140. It was also closed in October 2013 due to the government shutdown as reported here.
The park notes it also experienced a significant flood event in January 1997, which caused extensive damage to park roads, campgrounds, lodging, and utilities. The park was closed until March 1997 due to extensive damage to the park’s infrastructure. During the closure, there was no running water and electricity was intermittent. Since the 1997 flood, the park has made significant improvements to park roads and facilities.

_____________________________________________________________________________
_Energy and Environment
House GOP rules change will make it easier to sell off federal land

By Juliet Eilperin January 3, 2017 / Washington Post

House Republicans on Tuesday changed the way Congress calculates the cost of transferring federal lands to the states and other entities, a move that will make it easier for members of the new Congress to cede federal control of public lands.

The provision, included as part as a larger rules package the House approved by a vote of 233 to 190 during its first day in session, highlights the extent to which some congressional Republicans hope to change longstanding rules now that the GOP will control the executive and the legislative branches starting Jan. 20.

Many Republicans, including House Natural Resources Committee Chairman Rob Bishop (R-Utah), have been pushing to hand over large areas of federal land to state and local authorities, on the grounds that they will be more responsive to the concerns of local residents.

House Natural Resources Committee spokeswoman Molly Block said in a statement that “in many cases federal lands create a significant burden for the surrounding communities,” because they cannot be taxed and can be “in disrepair.”

“Allowing communities to actually manage and use these lands will generate not only state and local income tax, but also federal income tax revenues” she added, as well as reduce the need for some federally-supported payments. “Unfortunately, current budget practices do not fully recognize these benefits, making it very difficult for non-controversial land transfers between governmental entities for public use and other reasons to happen.”

But many Democrats argue that these lands should be managed on behalf of all Americans, not just those living nearby, and warn that cash-strapped state and local officials might sell these parcels to developers.

Under current Congressional Budget Office accounting rules, any transfer of federal land that generates revenue for the U.S. Treasury — whether through energy extraction, logging, grazing or other activities — has a cost. If lawmakers wanted to give such land to a state, local government or tribe, they would have to account for that loss in expected cash flow.

Bishop authored language in the new rules package that would overturn that requirment, saying any such transfers “shall not be considered as providing new budget authority, decreasing revenues, increasing mandatory spending, or increasing outlays.”

Rep. Raul Grijalva (Ariz.), the top Democrat on the Natural Resources Committee, sent a letter Tuesday to fellow Democrats urging them to oppose the rules package on the basis of that proposal.

“The House Republican plan to give away America’s public lands for free is outrageous and absurd,” Grijalva said in a statement. “This proposed rule change would make it easier to implement this plan by allowing the Congress to give away every single piece of property we own, for free, and pretend we have lost nothing of any value. Not only is this fiscally irresponsible, but it is also a flagrant attack on places and resources valued and beloved by the American people.”

Environmental groups were quick to criticize the move.

Alan Rowsome, senior government relations director for The Wilderness Society, said in a statement, “Right out of the gate, Congressional Republicans are declaring open season on federal lands… This is not Theodore Roosevelt-style governing, this move paves the way for a wholesale giveaway of our American hunting, fishing and camping lands that belong to us all.”

Energy and Environment newsletter

The science and policy of environmental issues.

The immediate impact of the rules change is that lawmakers cannot raise a budgetary point of order if a land transfer bill comes to the floor. Under existing House rules, any measure that costs the U.S. Treasury money must be offset by either budget cuts or a revenue-raising provision.

While the official GOP platform endorses the idea of transferring federal land to the states, neither President-elect Donald Trump nor Rep. Ryan Zinke (R-Mont.), his pick to head the Interior Department, embrace that approach. Zinke quit his post as a GOP convention delegate this past summer over the issue, and Trump expressed opposition to the concept a year ago in an interview with Field & Stream magazine.

“I mean, are they going to sell if they get into a little bit of trouble?” he said at the time. “And I don’t think it’s something that should be sold. We have to be great stewards of this land. This is magnificent land.”

The overall rules package became ensnared in a controversy over a different provision, which would have eliminated an independent congressional ethics office. But once that part of the package was removed, the measure passed on a largely party-line vote.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Tuolumne County Planning Commission

Columbia-area center OK’d, but some vow to appeal 

By Alex MacLean, The Union Democrat 

Published Jan 4, 2017 at 10:29PM 

It didn’t take long for people to express their opinions after the Tuolumne County Planning Commission approved a 16,000-square-foot commercial center near Columbia Wednesday night. 

“Go back to Modesto!” shouted one man. 

“You’ll be challenged,” said another, warning the decision would be appealed. 

Opponents have 10 days to ask the Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors to take up the matter. 

The commission voted 5-0 to approve a mitigated negative declaration and site development permit that would allow the project to move forward. Commissioners John LaTorre and Mike Gustafson were not in attendance. 

The project, called the Stone Mill Center, would consist of three buildings for a combined total of 16,000 square feet of commercial space at the northwest corner of the intersection. 

Tenants could include a prompt care, dental office, restaurant, deli, hardware store, or other general-commercial retail businesses, according to the application submitted by the developer, Columbia Union LLC. 

About 50 people showed up for the 6 p.m. meeting at the County Administration Center in Sonora. Four people spoke in favor of the project, while 21 were opposed. 

Ron Kopf, a local development consultant and member of the Tuolumne Utilities District Board of Directors, spoke on behalf of developer. 

In an interview prior to the meeting, Kopf said he believes the project would benefit Columbia’s economy by providing jobs and more places for tourists to go. 

Columbia’s unemployment rate was 10.4 percent in November, according to data available from California Employment Development Department. That was nearly twice the rate of Tuolumne County as a whole (5.7 percent) and more than double the statewide rate (5 percent) for that month. 

“When you look at the economics of Columbia, it needs vitality,” he said. “Columbia is also losing population and the demographic is getting older, so I’m not sure what they think they’re accomplishing is working.” 

Kopf also said a prompt care in the area would benefit the community. He said it would be occupied by Sonora Regional Medical Center under a prearranged agreement. The nearest prompt-care centers for people in Columbia are in either Angels Camp and East Sonora. 

One speaker opposed to the project said they were told the hospital hadn’t agreed to a lease on the property if constructed. Kopf confirmed there is signed lease with the hospital and referred to an April 2016 letter to the county from SRMC President and CEO Andrew Jahn that stated: 

“The proposed development at Union Hill Road and Parrotts Ferry Road provides Sonora Regional Medical Center with the opportunity to meet that need for prompt and primary care services for Columbia, and surrounding area residents, in a new and attractive facility within the proposed shopping center.” 

Kopf addressed the main points of contention from opponents who wrote responses to the county, including traffic safety concerns, competition to businesses in Columbia State Historic Park and questions over the ownership of the property. 

With regard to traffic, Kopf pointed to a county project currently underway to make intersection improvements at Parrotts Ferry Road and Highway 49 (commonly referred to as the “Pedro Y”) that Caltrans has determined would mitigate impacts from the development on the state highway. 

The project would turn the “Y” into more of “T” by eliminating the existing free right-turn lane from Highway 49 onto Parrotts Ferry Road, widening the roadway to accommodate a right-turn lane and constructing a northbound left-turn lane on Parrotts Ferry Road at Union Hill Road. 

According to public documents, the project is estimated to cost about $565,000 to construct. About 90 percent of the cost is planned to come from the Federal Highway Administration’s Highway Safety Improvement Program and 10 percent from local funds. 

Community Resources Agency Director Bev Shane said the intersection project was slated for construction this year, but confusion over the environmental-review process that’s still being sorted out between the state and federal government could lead to a delay. 

Kopf said prior to the meeting that he doesn’t believe the commercial center would drive business away from Columbia State Historic Park, a concern cited in a letter to the county by Jess Cooper, the Central Valley district superintendent for the California Department of Parks and Recreation. 

“We’re not going to have a candle shop or blacksmith shop, but we’ll have some restaurants and they will work in synergy together (with other businesses in Columbia),” Kopf said. “When you go to Murphys, you see a number of wineries and restaurants and they all work in concert with each other to bring more people to that area.” 

Many of the questions surrounding the land’s ownership stem from concerns about developers potentially trying to piecemeal other projects on adjacent properties together, which is forbidden by the California Environmental Quality Act. 

Kopf said the land is owned by Golden State Holdings LLC. County documents stated that the company’s principal is Bruce Ritchie, who has a valid mailing address in Hawthorne, Oregon. 

The company previously worked with developer Gary Simning, of RC Equities, who proposed an 80-unit apartment complex on land the company owns across Union Hill Road from the current proposal. 

A group called Citizens for Responsible Growth sued the Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors in 2013 for approving the project without an environmental impact report, which looks at significant impacts on the environment that can’t be lessened by mitigation measures. 

Simning withdrew his application after the filing of the lawsuit. 

In August 2015, Simning went before the Tuolumne County Airport Land Use Commission to determine if he would be allowed to develop a shopping center and multi-story hotel on 10 acres adjacent to the land targeted for the Stone Mill Center due to the area’s proximity to Columbia Airport. 

County officials say Simning hasn’t submitted any formal plans since that time. 

Kopf said the piecemealing point is moot because the land is all owned by a single entity, but the developers are separate entities. He declined to reveal any of the players behind Columbia Union LLC, referring to them only as an investment group. 

Many others at Wednes day night’s meeting, however, didn’t see it the same way as Kopf. 

“You need to see the big picture and not a piece,” said Sharon Marovich, representing the Tuolumne Heritage Committee. “Please give serious consideration to the will of the Columbia community which cares deeply about this special place in Tuolumne County.” 

Marilyn Fullam , of the Citizens for Responsible Growth, read a letter from the group stating they believed the project was “another attempt” to piecemeal development in the area. 

Claudia Carlson, owner of a grocery store in Columbia, was one of the hundreds of county residents who successfully fought against the development of a Dollar General store less than a half-mile from the entrance to the historic park last year. 

Carlson said there aren’t unlimited dollars to go around in a Columbia, a town with a population of less than 3,000. She also questioned the purpose of the commission in response to some members who have said it’s not the role of the government body to pick winners and losers. 

“I know you say you aren’t here to decide what business goes where, but isn’t that exactly your job?” she asked. 

Barbara Balen, who also serves on the TUD board and fought against the Dollar General project in Columbia, suggested taking another look at policies that encourage infill development along the corridor to the historic state park. 

“We need a course correction now if our signature rural character is to remain unique,” she said. 

Some complained that the design of the buildings — which were done by an architect based in Scottsdale, Arizona, one of the state’s wealthiest suburbs — didn’t match the rest of those in Columbia. 

Commissioner Jerry Baker disagreed. 

“It seems that beauty is in the eye of the beholder,” he said. “I look at that and see a replica of a number of our small towns. I can see Groveland and Jamestown there.” 

Shane reminded the commission is only supposed to consider aspects of the project such as the design, architecture and layout when coming to the decision on approving a site development permit. 

The land is zoned for commercial uses in the county’s current General Plan that was last updated in 1996. 

All five commissioners present voted to approve the project. Commissioner Peter Rei voted against a recent Dollar General project proposed in the community of Lake Don Pedro, but he said this situation is different. 

“These folks have followed all of the rules,” Rei said. “I can understand the reaction, and I appreciate the concerns of the community, but I’m afraid in this particular case the burden of proof has been met. I honestly don’t have a problem approving the project.” 

______________________________________________________________________________

Tuolumne County

Supervisors concerned over proposed land swap 

By Guy McCarthy, The Union Democrat, @GuyMcCarthy 

Published Jan 4, 2017 at 10:24PM 

Tuolumne County’s Board of Supervisors has concerns about a Forest Service plan to swap about 30 acres of land to Mammoth Mountain Ski Area and increase Stanislaus National Forest holdings by about 900 acres, in part because so much of the county’s land is already under federal management. 

The plan, known as the Mammoth Base Area Land Exchange, is being reviewed this year. A decision and implementation, if approved, are expected in September 2018. 

The proposed swap described by the Forest Service has Mammoth Mountain Ski Area receiving 30.6 acres of federal land next to and near the existing resort, land that’s now used for skiing activities and sewage treatment. 

In exchange, a dozen non-federal parcels that add up to 1,317.5 acres would be transferred to the Forest Service to become part of the Inyo, Stanislaus and Plumas national forests, with the lion’s share, 900 acres of Sierra Pacific Industries land in the Clavey River watershed, becoming part of the Stanislaus National Forest. 

“There are two major principles at play for the Board of Supervisors in this proposed action,” Karl Rodefer, supervisor for District 5 and chair of the board, told Inyo National Forest Supervisor Edward Armenta in a letter on behalf of the entire board dated Oct. 4. 

First, the board generally opposes increases in public land holdings in Tuolumne County. 

“Presently, over 75 percent of the land in Tuolumne County is managed by the federal government and there are doubts about the capability of the National Forest Service to adequately manage their land,” Rodefer said. 

Second, the board generally supports the rights of private property owners such as Sierra Pacific Industries to buy and sell their land as they see fit. 

“It is recognized that these two principles are in conflict with one another in this instance,” Rodefer said. 

Nevertheless, the board “questions the reasonableness of trading 30.6 acres of federal land in exchange for 1,317.5 acres of private land, 920 of which are in Tuolumne County,” Rodefer said in the letter to Armenta. 

The board believes acreage amounts for trade should be more balanced, and the Forest Service should look for opportunities to make the proposed exchange more equitable, such as exchanging other federally owned islands of land to be privately owned and managed. 

Rodefer closed the letter by saying the Board of Supervisors recommends a forthcoming environmental impact statement for the proposed land swap contain evaluation of impacts associated with private versus federal land management of the 920 acres in Tuolumne County. 

Sierra Pacific Industries is pursuing the transfer with the intention of using money from the sale to purchase more timber land elsewhere. The 900 acres would be better suited for recreational opportunities than timber production, SPI spokesman Mark Luster said. 

“We certainly have a great relationship with the board and we understand their concerns, but I think this case is a huge opportunity, because we are going to be pursuing more timber land,” Luster told the Union Democrat in September. 

On Wednesday, Luster said Sierra Pacific Industries is still pursuing the land transfer as described by the Forest Service. 

“We’ve worked closely with the county on this issue,” Luster said. “Going forward, we understand the board’s position.” 

A public meeting addressing the land swap plan was held Sept. 8 in Mammoth Lakes. 

A previous timeframe for comments on the proposed land swap closed Oct. 8. The next comment period will be after a draft environmental impact statement becomes public in February or later this year. 

“At this time we are finishing up analysis and beginning to draft the document,” said Janelle Walker, a winter sports specialist with Inyo National Forest. 

______________________________________________________________________________

New Angels Camp leaders seated 

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031 

Published Jan 4, 2017 at 10:20PM 

Scott Behiel was named mayor of Angels Camp while Amanda Folendorf was tabbed vice mayor Tuesday during the first meeting of the year for the Angels Camp City Council. 

They are the only two returning on the council from last year. Behiel will replace Wes Kulm as mayor. Folendorf served as vice mayor last year. 

Three were also sworn into office Tuesday: Linda Hermann, Veronica Metildi and Susan Rudolph. They will replace Kulm, Elaine Morris and Bert Sobon on the council. 

Hermann, Metildi and Rudolph were sworn in officially last week at the Angels Camp City Hall, said Mary Kelly, city clerk and treasurer for Angels Camp. 

“We had closed session topics Tuesday,” she said. “They had to be sworn in earlier.” 

Kelly was also named permanent city administrator at the meeting. She will replace Michael McHatten, whose resignation takes effect today. 

“I am honored they think I am the right individual for this,” said Kelly. “With the city staff, I think I’ll be able to manage with as little disruption as possible.” 

Kelly will oversee a staff of about 35 full-time employees and nine department heads. 

Initially, Kelly was to serve in the role on an interim basis. She said the council asked her during closed session Tuesday if she’d be willing to take over on a permanent basis. 

Kelly served as the interim city administrator for almost six months prior to the start of McHatten’s tenure with Angels Camp five years ago. 

______________________________________________________________________________

Delta News 
January 4, 2017 10:49 AM 

Obama says full speed ahead on Delta tunnels project 

By Dale Kasler and Ryan Sabalow / dkasler@sacbee.com
Two weeks before President Barack Obama leaves office, his administration vowed to move full speed ahead on California’s controversial Delta tunnels project, calling it essential for the state’s water supply as well as its environment.

Interior Secretary Sally Jewell issued an order Wednesday directing federal officials to complete a preliminary environmental review this month of the massive twin tunnels proposed for the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta. She also ordered them to work with California officials on related projects aimed at restoring water quality and habitat for Delta smelt and other endangered fish species in Central Valley river basins that have been pushed to the brink of extinction in recent years.

Jewell’s order acknowledged that Obama’s time in Washington is running out and that his successor will have final say on whether the $15.5 billion tunnels project, known as California WaterFix, becomes reality. The final federal review of the tunnels won’t occur until April, when Donald Trump occupies the White House. Trump has said he wants to see more water delivered to California’s arid San Joaquin Valley farm belt but hasn’t specifically addressed the tunnels proposal.

Nonetheless, Jewell’s order brings renewed urgency to the project, which has been on the drawing boards for years, and could sharpen debate over the plan.

California officials had expressed concern that the transition to a new administration in Washington, regardless of who was elected, would delay or potentially kill the project. Gov. Jerry Brown, the proposal’s leading champion, applauded Jewell’s directive and her commitment “to a timely review of the California WaterFix project.”

Brown’s administration has said groundbreaking could begin in 2018, the governor’s final year in office, and Jewell’s order signals that crucial decisions about the tunnels could be made in the coming months.

“It’s certainly far from a green light for the project,” said Doug Obegi of the Natural Resources Defense Council, which has been critical of the tunnels. But “it means we’re headed toward a decision.”

Like Brown, the Obama administration is trying to strike an elusive balance – addressing long-standing degradation of the Delta’s fragile ecosystem while pushing forward with a re-engineering of the estuary that is opposed by many environmentalists, Delta landowners and local officials. Jewell’s written directive said her agency is trying to advance “the needs of agriculture and municipalities, while simultaneously fostering conservation of species.”

Her order comes at a pivotal time. Aside from the tunnels project, the political and regulatory climate is getting increasingly complicated in the Delta, which is the hub of the elaborate plumbing network that moves water north to south in California.

Obama just signed a bill aimed at increasing water shipments from Northern California to farms and cities in the San Joaquin Valley and Southern California. Yet California’s powerful State Water Resources Control Board is moving toward imposing stricter environmental standards that would send more water flowing from the Delta to the ocean specifically to benefit fish and wildlife – and leave less water available for pumping. It remains unclear what will happen when and if the new federal law collides with state regulations.

As it is, the giant pumps that deliver water from the Delta frequently are dialed back because of concerns over smelt and other fish protected by the Endangered Species Act. Brown’s plan would re-engineer that system, diverting a portion of the Sacramento River’s supply at a point upstream, near Courtland, and shipping it to the Tracy pumps via a pair of underground tunnels 40 feet in diameter. By dramatically altering water flows in the estuary, administration officials say the tunnels would reduce harm to fish and enable pumping to proceed more reliably to 25 million residents in Southern California and the Bay Area, as well as millions of acres of farmland. 

Brown’s administration also has said the project wouldn’t result in actual increases in Delta pumping – and that’s making it harder for project proponents to push the tunnels over the finish line. The stricter environmental rules contemplated by state officials mean water deliveries could decrease even if the tunnels are in place. Because of that, the project still lacks financial commitments from the south-of-Delta water agencies that are responsible for paying for the tunnels.

Other hurdles abound. Environmentalists – who would prefer to see the Delta’s problems solved through more stringent conservation strategies and cutbacks in water deliveries to Southern California – maintain the tunnels would mean more harm for fish, not less. Delta farmers and the area’s elected officials call the project a “water grab” to help Southern California. Practically everyone opposed to the plan vows to file lawsuits to keep the tunnels from ever happening.

“It’s more of the same,” said George Hartmann, a lawyer who represents Delta farmers, when asked about Jewell’s order. “It’s just more things to litigate quicker.”

For supporters of the project, Jewell’s directive marked one more step forward in a decadelong quest. Water agencies already have spent more than $200 million on planning costs. 

“The order is a nice indication that the federal government takes this last quarter of a billion we spent trying to get this thing permitted seriously,” said Jeffrey Kightlinger, who heads the Metropolitan Water District of Southern California, one of the chief proponents of the tunnels plan. “And it’s sort of like a road map for the Trump transition team and the Interior (Department) to look to.

“Obviously, at the end of the day, if they follow that road map it’s up to them.”

Although Trump hasn’t committed to the project, experts say his pledge to deliver more water to San Joaquin Valley farmers, and more generally his support for major infrastructure projects, could make him a natural ally. 

The state Department of Water Resources is directing the tunnels project and released its final environmental impact statement last month. But the project can’t go forward until federal agencies issue a declaration that the project can operate without violating the Endangered Species Act. That declaration can’t be issued until the environmental reviews are performed – the reviews Jewell insisted must be completed by April.

__________________________________________________________________________

County road crews brace for flooded roads, downed trees 

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / January 5, 2017

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Nearly 12 inches of rain is predicted to pummel the foothills below a rising snowline beginning on Saturday and continuing past Monday, according to the National Weather Service.

“This is probably the largest weather event to strike this area in the past 30 years,” said NWS meteorologist Mike Kochasic on Thursday. He added that the predicted storm will improve what is shaping up to the strongest start to any water year on record in the past three decades.

Above the rainfall, nearly 10 feet of new, wet snow is predicted to cover the Sierra Nevada. The Weather Service website in Sacramento described the coming storm as the second of two atmospheric rivers laden with water vapor that are howling toward Northern California. The first river dropped steady and intense rainfall on the foothills and brought between four and seven feet of new snow to the upper elevations of the Sierra by late Wednesday.

Throughout the foothills, seasonal and normally flowing streams were filled Thursday with swirling brown water up the tops of their banks. Flooding is expected once the second atmospheric river slams into the mountains, backs up against the peaks and covers the foothills and higher elevations with steady rain and deep snow.

“If a road is flooded, don’t even try top cross it,” said Kochasic. “Twelve to 18 inches of water can move a car. People don’t understand how powerful rushing water can be. And if a roadway is flooded, there’s no guarantee the road is still there.”

Calaveras County officials say they are preparing for the storms.

“We’re expecting power outages, local flooding and downed trees. People need to be prepared for this,” Calaveras County road superintendent Scott Anderson said on Thursday.

He said the Calaveras County Public Works Department has scheduled crews to being working in 24-hour shifts. Anderson has a crew of 10 workers on duty at night and another crew of 10 to 12 worker on duty during the day.

“We’re expecting trees to come down. We’ve had a really wet month so far and it’s going to happen. We’re probably going to find our fair share of downed trees,” said Anderson. “We’re really concerned about the major collector roads like Mountain Ranch and Jesus Maria roads.”

He said that during the predicted break in the dual storms on Friday residents should get ready and make sure they have stocked up on necessary household items like batteries and emergency supplies.

Calaveras County has established eight locations where residents can pick up sandbags. They are:
• The Arnold Maintenance Yard, 1119 Linebaugh Road, Arnold. The yard closes at 3:30 p.m.

• The Glencoe Maintenance Yard, 16151 Highway 26, Glencoe. The yard closes at 3:30 p.m.

• The Jenny Lind Maintenance Yard, 11558 Milton Road. The yard closes at 3:30 p.m.

• Mountain Ranch Community Park on Washington Street in Mountain Ranch.

• Murphys Fire Protection District, 37 Jones St., Murphys.

• The Vista Del Lago cul-de-sac near the former site of DuHamel Family Dentistry, 313 Vista Del Lago Drive, Valley Springs.

• The San Andreas Road Yard, 891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas. The yard closes at 3:30 p.m.

• The Mangili Road Cul-de-sac at Valley Springs Sports and Fitness, 145 Mangili Road, Valley Springs.

Anderson asked homeowners to look at the upstream sides of their driveway culverts and clear them out. “Unfortunately we do not take care of driveway culverts. We have our hands full making sure the road culverts are clear,” he said.

Anderson said if residents notice flooding, water damage or downed trees, they should call the Public Works Department at 754-6401, “and we’ll get people out in front of the situation.”

______________________________________________________________________________

New year brings change for Angels Camp 

City gets new administrator, councilmembers

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / January 5, 2017

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

An Angels Camp City Council with three new members on Tuesday voted to recognize the experience of the two members remaining from 2016 by electing them to lead the council this year. Scott Behiel is the city’s new mayor and Amanda Folendorf is the new vice mayor.

Their elections followed a swearing-in ceremony for three new councilmembers: Linda Herman, Veronica Metildi and Susan Randoph.

Former Mayor Wes Kulm, and former councilmembers Bert Sobon and Elaine Morris declined to seek new terms. Morris served on the council for eight years while Sobon and Kulm each served single four-year terms.

The council also voted unanimously to name former City Clerk Mary Kelley to be city manager, replacing Michael McHatten, who submitted his resignation in December.

“The first important issues that we need to get behind us will come on Jan. 17,” said Kelly. “That’s when the smoking ban and the dispensary application will be on the agenda.”

In November, nearly 50 opponents and supporters of a proposed ordinance that would restrict smoking in many public and private areas of Angels Camp were on hand to express their opinions at the Bret Harte High School theater, only to find out that Mayor Wes Klum wanted to continue the matter until a full, five-person board could be seated.

“This is a very important issue and I am uncomfortable moving forward without a full board to act on it,” Klum said as he made a motion to continue final deliberation. “We need to have everybody present.”

Also on the agenda on Jan. 17 will be the application by Catharine Hancock and Kyle Cearley to open a medical cannabis dispensary at 206 N. Main St. The application was denied by the city Planning Commission by a 4-1 vote on Sept. 8. The applicants appealed the Planning Commission decision to the City Council in November and the former council put off the decision until a new board could consider the appeal.

______________________________________________________________________________

Another Pineapple Express 

Incoming system similar to those that devastated state 20 years ago 

By Guy McCarthy, The Union Democrat, @GuyMcCarthy 

Published Jan 5, 2017 at 09:21PM 

That big weekend storm is still aimed at the Mother Lode, Yosemite National Park and the rest of the Central Sierra, threatening to bring warm, heavy rains that could melt mountain snows, swelling streams, creeks and rivers with potential for flooding unseen in a decade or more. 

Forecasts through Thursday show the atmospheric river of concentrated moisture, set to unload on significant snowpack in the high mountains, shares similarities with the disastrous storms and flooding of December 1996 and January 1997. 

But the approaching megastorm is unlikely to match the historic rains and flooding of 20 years ago, according to forecasts. 

That devastating series of storms, described as a classic Pineapple Express laden with tropical moisture dumping on significant snowpack, wreaked havoc up and down the Mother Lode. 

Among the disasters, just a few days before Christmas Eve 1996, a storm-toppled ponderosa crushed 130 feet of rickety flume on the Tuolumne Main Canal below Lyons Reservoir, cutting water supply to 10,000 Tuolumne County residents and washing out a section of South Fork Road in Twain Harte. 

Over a three-day period centered on New Year’s Day 1997, warm moist winds from the southwest blowing over the Sierra Nevada poured more than 30 inches of rain into watersheds already saturated by one of the wettest Decembers on record, according to a state flood emergency action team’s final report. 

Torrents of rain and snowmelt in the Tuolumne River exceeded flood control capacity of Don Pedro Reservoir, overtopped a spillway, tore out Bonds Flat Road and caused more flood damage downstream in West Modesto. 

Record-setting runoff swelled the Merced River to burst its banks and put much of Yosemite Valley under several feet of water, stranding 2,100 visitors in the park, flooding meadows, roads, campgrounds, buildings and dwellings, including parts of Yosemite Lodge, and causing an estimated $178 million in damage and destruction. The park was closed two months for repairs and tourism in Groveland suffered. 

Calculating costs 

The January 1997 flood was the largest in a century of records on several Central Sierra rivers, including the Tuolumne and the Merced. 

According to federal weather agencies that reviewed the 1996-97 storms and flooding statewide, more than 100,000 people had to be evacuated in Northern California as high waters threatened homes and businesses in the mountains, foothills, valleys and cities. 

At least eight people died, several towns were inundated, three hundred square miles flooded, including Yosemite Valley, major roads remained impassable for weeks after rains stopped due to flood damage and mudslides, and 48 counties declared disasters, including all 46 counties in northern California. 

Damage was calculated at $1.8 billion in economic losses, including 23,000 homes and 2,000 businesses damaged or destroyed. 

In addition, the series of Christmas and New Year’s storms caused an estimated $1 billion in damages across the eastern Sierra Nevada and portions of western Nevada. Casinos in Reno used sandbags to protect their properties, allowing several to remain open to gamblers. Four major casinos needed to close during the peak of the flooding due to extensive damage. 

Flood waters from the Walker River destroyed several miles of Highway 395 through narrow Walker River canyon. Reno-Tahoe International Airport was completely shut down to air traffic as flood waters submerged runways and portions of the terminal building. 

Mike Kochasic, a National Weather Service meteorologist in Sacramento, said the approaching storm is expected to bring heavy rains and flooding potential but it’s unlikely it will match the historic storms and flooding of January 1997. 

“It’s similar but it’s not quite as severe,” Kochasic said Thursday. “The last time we saw this type of flooding was back in December 2005. There was rain on snow that time, too. In 96-96 all the mainstem rivers were all running really high. Here now the mainstem rivers and reservoirs still have capacity.” 

What to expect this time 

Continued confidence in forecasts for this weekend’s storm system prompted National Weather Service staff in Sacramento to issue a video briefing on flood safety, urging people in communities including the Central Sierra to make flood plans and consider evacuation routes if circumstances turn nasty. 

Forecasters on Thursday were still describing the approaching storm as an atmospheric river, a narrow corridor of concentrate moisture, aimed at California. 

It’s expected to bring heavy precipitation and high snow levels, dumping on soils already saturated from recent storms. 

“Moderate precipitation starts Saturday, but the brunt of storm will be Sunday, tapering off Monday,” National Weather Service staff said. “Majority of the precipitation will fall as rain in the mountains as snow levels rise above 8,000 feet. This is going to be some of the more significant flooding we’ve seen in the past decade.” 

More stormy weather is possible Tuesday and later next week, forecasters say. They urge people to remember flooding could take several days to recede in some areas once rains cease. 

Sand and sandbags are available at multiple locations in Calaveras County and Tuolumne County. They include Arnold Maintenance Yard, Glencoe Maintenance Yard, Jenny Lind Yard, Mountain Ranch Community Park, Murphys Fire Station and the Corp yard on Mountain Ranch Road in San Andreas. 

In Tuolumne County, sand is available at Columbia Airport, 18870 Birch St. in Tuolumne, 18188 Seventh Ave. in Jamestown and 11240 Wards Ferry Road in Big Oak Flat. Tracie Riggs, the county Office of Emergency Services coordinator, urges people to remember to bring their own sandbags, which can be purchased at local hardware stores. 

Forest closures 

Stanislaus National Forest roads and day-use areas in the Groveland and Summit ranger districts are at high risk for landslides or flooding this weekend, and they will be closed, Forest Service staff announced Thursday. 

In the Groveland Ranger District, Lumsden Road, the Cherry Borrow Pit Trail, and Preston Falls Trailhead will be closed Friday. 

“We’re closing these areas because they are prone to landslides or flooding during rain events,” said Groveland District Ranger Jim Junette. “We want to be sure visitors don’t get caught on the wrong side of a landslide or flash flood, since the area is expecting as much as seven inches of rain next week.” 

Junette said the areas will reopen as quickly as possible, but it will depend on whether they experience problems this weekend. 

“We don’t have a specific reopening date and won’t have one until we can get in and assess whether they have been impacted by the weather,” Junette said. 

In the Summit Ranger District, Tri-Dam Project staff will close the north gate of Beardsley Dam just before the spillway, for the rest of the winter season. Tri-Dam Project staff say they are removing the bridge across the spillway due to forecasts for extreme flow estimates in the Stanislaus River watershed. Access to China Flat Day Use Area could be limited until late May or early June, depending when Tri-Dam re-installs the bridge. 

What about Yosemite? 

Stream gauge data for the federal California Nevada River Forecast Center on Wednesday showed for a time that the Merced River in Yosemite Valley could rise this weekend to more than double its flood stage, and approach the historic high water mark set in early January 1997. 

That scenario was downgraded Thursday, with new data showing the Merced River could still rise 5 feet or more above its 10-foot flood stage at Pohono Bridge. Flooding is still very much in the forecast but it is not expected to approach or exceed devastating flooding witnessed and recorded 20 years ago in Yosemite. 

The Wednesday forecasts spurred National Park Service public information officers in Yosemite to urge potential visitors to make alternate plans in case authorities decide to close the park. 

“Yosemite National Park is making preparations for visitor and employee safety in response to weather reports predicting significant precipitation, and possible flooding, over the next several days and through the weekend,” said Jamie Richards with the National Park Service. “The predictions for significant rainfall in Yosemite Valley, well above flood stage on the Merced River, could prompt the park to be closed in the next few days.” 

Richards described the significant flood event of January 1997, which caused extensive damage to park roads, campgrounds, lodging, and utilities. The park was closed until March 1997 due to extensive damage to park infrastructure. During the closure, there was no running water and electricity was intermittent. 

Yosemite National Park staff were monitoring forecasts Thursday. Richards distributed video of the January 1997 flooding in Yosemite Valley. No decision was made Thursday on whether the park will remain open this weekend. 

______________________________________________________________________________

Hearing set for house proposed for historic district of Mokelumne Hill 

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031 

Published Jan 5, 2017 at 09:12PM 

For most of the past year, weeds have grown on an empty lot within the Mokelumne Hill historical district where Mary Jane Genochio intends to build a house someday. 

“It saddens me,” she said. 

Genochio, a victim of the Butte Fire, bought the land and a structure just steps from the historic Hotel Leger at the end of 2015. She gave the building — long deemed uninhabitable — to various fire protection agencies in Calaveras County for a fire training exercise in April of last year. 

Ideally, the land would have had wooden framing up by now, she said. Various setbacks have prevented the groundbreaking 

“I’m shooting for the fall of 2017 as a move-in date,” she said. 

A public hearing on the project will be held Jan. 12 by the Calaveras County Planning Commission because she wants to build within a Mokelumne Hill historical district. 

Genochio said the house will be a 1,800-square-foot torpedo house, long and narrow, with a master suite bedroom, office space, kitchen and dining room to go along with a guest bed and bathroom. A 580-square-foot apartment will be built as well, she said. 

She does not foresee any challenges in gaining approval from the commission. She said county planners have expressed fondness of the plan for the house. 

In November, she submitted final building plans after redesigning the garage to accommodate for setback rules. 
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